



WHORLTON PARISH

MINUTES OF THE PARISH ASSEMBLY HELD AT SWAINBY VILLAGE HALL, SWAINBY
ON WEDNESDAY 16th MAY 2018 AT 7.15PM

PRESENT: Councillors: Dolly Hannon (Chairman), Steve Brisley and Howard Tribick, Alistair 
       Wright.
ALSO PRESENT: 
Clerk: Angela Livingstone and Councillor David Hugill



15 Members of public were present

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – All Councillors were present. 
2. TO AGREE THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 26th APRIL 2017
Mick Hannon proposed the minutes of the 26th April 2017 were correct, Robin Cook seconded this. The minutes were agreed and signed as a correct record.
3. CHAIR OF THE PARISH COUNCIL REPORT

The Council has had a very successful year when put in the context of all the personnel changes and new government legislation testing us.
The biggest agenda concerned the Transparency Code. This requires that we give you, the residents, access to much more information regarding our accounts and procedures. We successfully secured a grant to set up a new website to enable this which went live in October. Special thanks to Paul Wilson and Simon Gibbon for their help in this, and the Clerk David who undertook web training to keep it up to date. We will now have an additional annual fee to pay to the web company hosting the site.

You will be pleased to know that we have also secured ‘floodsax’ – lighter, sustainable sand bags for flood protection. These are stored in the large shed at the back of the farmhouse at Swainby caravan park on Church Lane. Our thanks to Billy Maquire for providing this space – and so that you are not running round the village looking for a councillor with a key at the next flood event -  it is kept in a box fixed to the rear wall of the toilets, code 9999.

We have spent the winter months negotiating over the thorny issue of the Snilesworth footpaths. The Council received over 70 user statements from ramblers, runners, riders and cyclists requesting our support to put the three paths on the Definitive Map. We tried to work collectively for all these users and have communicated with the Ingleby family, we visited their estate agent in Boroughbridge, we wrote to all three landowners and we had several discussions with the keepers. We also sought advice from the Ramblers Association and their footpaths officer came to speak to councillors. After all that, it was evident that as volunteers we had neither the time or expertise to investigate this further so we submitted all the evidence to the County Council as the proper authority to deal with it. There has been misleading information circulating about courts and legal proceedings – this is essentially a planning matter, if the Council determines a right of way, the landowner may appeal and this will be heard by an independent planning inspector, much as when you appeal against refusal of planning permission. The County advise that due to limited resources and workloads, it is likely to be a year or more before any further negotiations take place.

Im pleased to say that the birdmouth fencing project is all but complete. There are a few bollards still to erect along the riverbank east of Maynards Bridge, and if there are any left they will replace the fencing at the picnic site at Millers Bridge. Our thanks to County Council Highways for agreeing to install the fencing from Claver Close to there at no cost to the Parish. Overall, we have paid over £7,000 for the timber (which was quality oak and should last a good 25 years) but it would have been considerably more without the team of volunteers doing a lot of the work. Particular thanks to all the playing field committee, particularly Shaun Mason, for this and also to John Swales and Bill Hogg for their assistance with deliveries and storage.

With regard to the Playing Field committee – a reminder that this team is a formally constituted sub-committee of the Parish Council. Many thanks to the members Chris Beadle, Simon Foster, Mick Hannon, Shaun Mason and Paul Wilson, who do sterling work in developing and maintaining the site. Over the last year they have replaced a toddler climbing frame thanks to a very generous donation. The committee was successful is securing a further grant, this time from the NYM to develop native flowering meadows in the planted areas. The team are appealing for the community to show their appreciation by giving support in running children’s events such as the Annual Sports Day, and the Whorlton Run.

Back to the Parish Council, now that the fencing project has been paid for, I’m pleased that we have been able to keep the precept the same for this year. Our next priorities include 

· the installation of a Number Plate Recognition system to help improve security in the village, we have secured a grant of £500 towards this. 

· New legislation comes into force at the end of this month regarding data protection which will add to our current workload. The new Clerk has already attended training and we will be communicating with you all shortly for approval to store your data so would be grateful if you will respond to that so that we can keep working electronically. 

· This year we have also instituted an annual trees inspection survey to monitor trees on parish land for safety and insurance purposes

· The lump sum given when the toilets became the responsibility of the Parish is almost spent – cleaning, supplies and maintenance costs over £2000 annually. Refurbishment is on the cards but we need to consider how to pay for it and will be looking at grants but for now we are going to install a donation box.  Once again huge thanks to Jem Beadle for his constant work here and in managing the beckside.

Aside from specific projects, the ‘day job’ has seen us respond to 5 planning applications, to the National Park plan consultation, attending the Sheepwash working group and occasional planning and housing forums. All this work is only possible through a huge team effort, through councillors and employees pulling together and supporting me as Chair to make it all happen so my personal thanks to all of them. Finally, we have unfortunately had to accept the resignation of the Clerk, David, and Councillor Steve Muir due to changes in their circumstances so thanks from all of us to them as we begin a new year with once again another new team.
4. ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

4.1
A resident questioned details of the new clerk, enquired regarding the Councillor vacancy and asked who the present councillors were. The Chair clarified that the new clerk had 9 years’ experience as a Parish Council Clerk and RFO. The vacancy had been displayed and it was hoped that a further election would not be forced and Parish Councillors identified themselves.
4.2
Residents discussed the increasing challenge faced with parked cars. The Chair stated that this had been discussed at the walkabout that morning, she added that the school car park was used occasionally and could be a possibility for future use. It was acknowledged that the shop was a welcome addition but would bring additional parked cars. The large litter bin in front of the shop was mentioned, it was felt that an additional two parking spaces could be created if the bin was removed. There had been talk of a café being developed with the shop. 
4.3 Residents questioned the future of the school and the security in place. Cllr Hugill informed that there had been interest in a preschool provision before the school had closed. This could not be pursued at the time and he was unsure if there had been progress. Mr Hannon informed that the school was owned by the Council and following local children spotted on the roof, the Education Department had been contacted and Estate Management was looking after the site. He informed that the Playing Fields Association had been offered the play equipment. They were unable to go onto site until insurance was checked and they could demonstrate they had permits and could remove safely. 

4.4 Cllr Hugill informed that the Local Plan was progressing and this was looked at park wide, not just at the specific villages. A resident felt that the old peoples’ bungalows could not be filled locally as there were 24 units. The Chair stated that she had questioned this and been informed there were plenty of local applicants. It was agreed that if there were plans to build bungalows would be the preferred housing in the village. 
4.5
A resident questioned leaflets received regarding the Parish Plan.  The Chair informed that the Parish Council were not involved and this was a resident driven initiative.  She added that this had not been distributed to all of the village. Cllr Tribick informed that he had delivered all of the leaflets and felt that the full village had been covered, except homes with dogs. It was discussed that the last plan for the future of the community had been in 1983 with a village appraisal. Mrs Tribick stated that if anyone wanted further information a meeting was planned for the following week. The difference between a Parish Plan and Neighbourhood Plan was discussed and it was agreed that this would be an agenda item for the June meeting. This would allow residents time to research the details and what this plan could be used for. 
The Parish Assembly ended at 7.45pm. 
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING The next Parish Assembly is currently timetabled for 15th May 2019, this may change due to local elections. 
Adopted: _____________________________     Date: ___________________

Chair of Whorlton Parish Council


